Draft Minutes—September 19, 2006
Academic Senate Minutes and Notes—November 3, 2009

COASTLINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING

November 3, 2009
MINUTES and NOTES
Present:
Gayle Berggren, Cheryl Chapman, Bob Covert, Jeanette Ellis, Fred Feldon, Marilyn Fry, Pedro Gutierrez, Ann Holliday, Dan Johnson, Nancy Jones, Noha Kabaji, Linda Kuntzman, Lisa Lee, Ken Leighton, Margaret Lovig, Helen McClure, Ted Marcus, Christy Nguyen, Jeanne Oelstrom, Mallini Roeun, Celeste Ryan, James Schilling, Cheryl Stewart, Terry Strauss-Thacker, Remon Wahba, Michael Warner, Randall Warwick, Susan Winterbourne, Wendy Sacket (Classified Delegate) 

Absent: 
Ailene Nguyen, Catherine Palmer, Stacey Phelps (ex), Michelle Wild (ex)
Guests:
Barbara Dunsheath (East Los Angeles College Professor)
At 12:32 p.m. the meeting was called to order in the Fourth Floor Conference Room of the Coastline College Center by Nancy Jones with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

AGENDA/MINUTES/CONSENT CALENDAR

Ann Holliday moved to adopt the agenda (second Jeanette Ellis).  MSU
Roll Call:  Nancy Jones said that the only Senator who said that he might be absent today or might come in late was Ted Marcus.
Public Statement:  Cheryl Stewart said that the State is cutting the libraries at the 110 California community colleges out of the budget for this year.  Cheryl said that she would be forming a resolution to take to the Fall 2009 Academic Senate for California Community Colleges (ASCCC) Plenary Session.

Welcome to Guest:  Nancy Jones welcomed Barbara Dunsheath, a professor at East Los Angeles College, who is visiting Coastline Community College to do research on Student Learning Outcomes (SLOs) for her dissertation at the University of Southern California (USC).  Former Chancellor Bill Vega recommended that she visit Coastline as part of her research.
Cheryl Stewart moved to approve the minutes of October 20, 2009 (second, Dan Johnson).  MSC with one abstention  
Bob Covert moved to approve the Consent Calendar (second, Ken Leighton).  MSU
CONSENT CALENDAR
*
Christy Nguyen to replace Ruth Dills on the Student Success Committee to represent EOPS (Extended Opportunity Programs and Services)

ACTION ITEMS
California Education Code 50% Requirement:  Cheryl Stewart said that Education Code section 84362 requires each community college district in California to spend at least half of its “current expense of education” each fiscal year for salaries and benefits of classroom teachers. Most of the community colleges have marginally met this requirement; that is, they spend barely 50% on these teaching expenses but not much more.  With the budget problems in California, K-12 districts and community college districts are arguing for an amendment to the 50% law.  Lawsuits have been brought against this Education Code regulation, but all have failed.  But the argument against this is that, even in good times, most districts have not increased the expenditures on teaching and have only held to the “letter of the law” in keeping their percentage of teaching expenses slightly above 50%.  So why should they be exempted in times of financial difficulty?   Cheryl Stewart passed around a resolution to ask the Coast Community College District Board of Trustees to uphold the letter and the spirit of the 50% law for the Coast Community College District, even if the State should modify this Education Code section, and to spend more than 51% each fiscal year on instructional expenses.  Our colleges are educational institutions, not businesses.

Ann Holliday moved to adopt the 50% resolution (second, Cheryl Stewart).  MSC    

ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION ITEMS

Area D Meeting:  Nancy Jones said that she attended the Area D meeting last Saturday.  There will be three resolutions at the ASCCC Plenary Session on November 12-14 about the 50% law.  All three were written by the same author:  three different points of view.  
F09 6.01 is a resolution to abolish the 50% section of the California Education Code.  Nancy thought that the idea of putting forth this resolution was to vote on it and see it fail.

F09 6.02 is a resolution that proposes that the 50% law be revised to remove the calculation of the salaries and benefits of non-teaching faculty like counselors and librarians from the 50% requirement.

F09 6.03 is a resolution that proposes changing the 50% law to be 54%.

Cheryl Stewart asked if she should change her resolution to the CCCD Board of Trustees to make it 54% instead of 51%.  Jeanne Oelstrom asked if we should wait to send the resolution to the Board until we see what happens at the ASCCC Plenary Session this month.  The Board of Governors of the California Community Colleges is in consultation this week to debate putting aside the 50% law.  Ann Holliday said that we should go ahead with the resolution to our Board.  We need to start moving ahead so that the other two academic senates in the District have a chance to look at it; they may wish to join us with supporting resolutions of their own to the Board, or the three academic senates can write a unified resolution to send to the Board.  Cheryl Stewart said that waiting would be prudent, but prudence could kill us.  Ann Holliday said that at the end of the spring semester, the Coast Community College District was spending only 50.06% of its budget on instructional faculty salaries and benefits.  Several full-time faculty retired after that, but only nine full-time faculty in the whole District were hired to replace them.  So the CCCD is probably already below 50%.  The District only calculates this figure once a year, at the end of the spring semester.  At that time, it will probably be obvious that the District is below 50%.

Ann Holliday said that the District Budget Committee has already recommended that the District do away with the Intersession and make severe reductions in the summer schedule.  So faculty will not be paid during these times.  Why do we need so many administrators during the month of January and during the summer?   

Nancy Jones said that the Area D meeting was really good.  As a voting delegate at the ASCCC Plenary Session this fall, Nancy said that she appreciated the discussion of these resolutions.

District Budget Committee:  Cheryl Stewart passed out two documents from the District Budget Committee, which is made up of about one-third faculty, one-third administrators, and one-third classified personnel.  It isn’t clear what the mission of this District committee is:  whether it is an advising committee or a deciding committee.  One document showed the budget shortfall forecast for 2010-2011, 2011-2012, and 2012-2013.  The shortfall for 2010-2011 is expected to be $10,656,688.  The shortfall for 2011-2012 is expected to be an additional $13,144,688.  The shortfall for 2012-2013 is expected to be an additional $15,623,688.  The total shortfall for the three years is expected to be $39,434,064.  The other document listed a number of recommendations for financial savings that were proposed in the District Budget Committee in its brainstorming session, but most of these have been crossed out because they are working conditions and fall under negotiation with the unions.  The items that are left can’t begin to save enough money to compensate for the money the District is losing.  The Orange Coast College representatives to the committee recommended getting rid of the summer session entirely.  OCC is really hurting financially; closing down expensive-to-maintain buildings and canceling classes for three months would help that college a great deal.  This year the District took money from its reserve funds to minimize the drastic cuts in State funding of EOPS (Extended Opportunity Programs and Services), DSP&S (Disabled Students Programs & Services), and other categorical services.  We have grave concerns that January will bring further severe cuts in the State funding for California community colleges.  In fact, severe budget cuts are expected for the next few years.

Randall Warwick asked what Coastline’s share of the District budget is.  Nancy Jones said that it is about 16%.  He also wondered about the District’s reserves.  Nancy Jones said that CM Brahmbhatt has always been careful to be sure that the District has adequate money in reserve.  He is respectful of Coastline’s entrepreneurial divisions such as the Military Education Program and the Instructional Systems Development.

Cheryl Stewart said that the State has cut workload funding by 3.59% in order to try to balance the State budget.  This is the first time that the State has done this.  The State Chancellor’s Office is trying to fight it.  This new amount is now our base funding.  Nancy Jones said that it will continue to be our base.  Cheryl Stewart said that the State Legislature is looking at the productivity of the California community colleges.  Are we transferring students to four-year institutions?  Are we preparing students to get real jobs?  The Legislators will be focusing on the degrees and certificates that the community colleges give their students.  It is important to let our Legislators know how we feel.  Randall Warwick said that this was the original mission of community colleges:  to prepare students for transfer and to provide vocational education that would lead to productive jobs.  Nancy Jones said that there are six areas that are the mission of the California community colleges.  Transfer and vocational education are the top two.

Terry Thacker asked a question about one of the documents from the District Budget Committee; she wondered about the many items that were crossed off.  Cheryl Stewart explained that those were all items that turned out to be items that could be negotiated only with the unions.  For example, one suggestion was to require that all full-time faculty members teach an additional 3 LHEs a semester for the same yearly salary.  That was clearly a workload issue that only the union could negotiate.
Committee Members Needed:  Nancy Jones said that we need faculty on the Sustainability Committee.  It meets once a month on the third Tuesday of the month from 4:30 until 5:30 at the Costa Mesa Center.  Terry Thacker, Helen McClure, and Jeanette Ellis said that they would like to serve on the Sustainability Committee.  Ann Holliday said that last year President Ding-Jo Currie said that there could be as many faculty on that committee as we want; there is no limit.
We need a Curriculum Committee member to represent Mathematics while Lisa Lee is on sabbatical leave this spring.  Lisa suggested Malinni Roeun.  But Curriculum Committee Co-Chair Marilyn Fry said that Curriculum Committee members are elected, and Malinni has never run for a position.  She suggested that Malinni run for an At-Large position in the next election.  Once she is elected in the spring, she could fill in for Lisa Lee in the mathematics position.  In the meantime, Richard Shiring, who is a mathematics faculty member who is an elected At-Large member of the Curriculum Committee, can represent the interests of the Mathematics Department.    

Treasurer’s Report:  Treasurer Ann Holliday said the Coastline Foundation is sponsoring a bowling contest to raise money for student scholarships.  It is called Strikes for Scholarships.  So far, nobody has expressed an interest in putting together a bowling team from the Academic Senate.

Gayle Berggren asked when the Senate would see this year’s budget.  Ann Holliday said that the Senate passed the 2009-2010 Academic Senate Budget last spring.  We changed our By-Laws last year so that the budget is approved in the spring for the next year.

SPECIAL REPORTS/UPDATES
Full-Time Faculty Prioritization for 2009-2010:  Election Committee Chair Ken Leighton said that the Senate’s first electronic voting went well.  The results show that 21 Senators voted between October 20 and October 25, 2009.  A few Senators forgot to vote in time.  Cheryl Stewart said that she voted, but somehow her vote did not get calculated.  We will continue experimenting with electronic voting.
The Academic Senate prioritized the next hiring of full-time faculty in the following order:

1. Basic Skills

2. Accounting

3. English as a Second Language

4. Health/Nutrition

5. Gerontology

6. Biology/Physiology

Nancy Jones said that she will be writing a letter with our prioritization results to send to the Coastline Acting President and another letter to send to the Program Review Steering Committee.  Nancy said that it was great that Acting President Kevin McElroy could be at the last Senate meeting to hear some of the presentations.  The final decision about which full-time faculty positions will be filled will probably be a joint decision made by the three Vice Presidents who each has served as Acting President of Coastline:  Cheryl Babler, Vangie Meneses, and Kevin McElroy.

Ann Holliday asked Nancy Jones to be aware of decisions by the Board of Trustees.  We need to take a resolution to the Board about the need to hire Coastline full-time faculty even if there is a hiring freeze.  

DISCUSSION ITEMS

Participatory Governance Document:  Cheryl Stewart said that this is the document that has been discussed by the three academic senate executive committees with Acting Chancellor Ding-Jo and the three college presidents.  The graphic shows that the academic senates have direct access to the Board of Trustees as well as the normal process of, first, appealing to the college president, who contacts the chancellor, who takes the issue to the Board.  If there is a breakdown in that system, each of the academic senates in the District can go directly to the Board.

The document shows the two items that the Board of Trustees relies primarily on the academic senates for and the nine items that it comes to mutual agreement with the academic senates on.  Cheryl Stewart asked if there were items that should be moved from the “mutual agreement” to “rely primarily upon” section.  Nancy Jones said that she would like to see degree and certificate requirements become an item that the Board relies primarily upon the advice of the academic senate.  Terry Thacker asked about faculty hiring; she doesn’t see that on either list.  Ann Holliday said that faculty hiring was already a faculty right before the passage of Assembly Bill 1725, which gave us these other rights.  Cheryl Stewart reminded people that mutual agreement on issues is a very powerful policy.  
Margaret Lovig asked what the thinking is of the other two academic senates in the District.  Nobody knew.  Margaret Lovig said that program review should have a stronger faculty role, should be an area that the Board relies primarily upon the academic senate for.  Randall Warwick wondered if we should perhaps not make any changes.  Are we opening a can of worms?  Gayle Berggren said it is good for our Senate to discuss these issues.  The Board is probably looking at these policies also.  Gayle suggested that Educational Program Development be moved to the “rely primarily upon” section.  It seems to be undertaken by the deans without any faculty involvement.  We should request that these three be moved to a stronger position:  Degree and Certificate Requirements, Program Review, and Educational Program Development.    

Terry Thacker asked about the grading policy.  Shouldn’t this be completely a faculty right?  Marilyn Fry explained that the grading policy mentioned in the document isn’t about the way a faculty member grades his or her students in his or her classes.  It refers to broader grading policies.  For example, a few years ago, the three academic senates recommended to the Board of Trustees that the District begin offering plus and minus grades.  But the three student government groups argued strongly against plus and minus grades.  So the Board did not change the grading policy for the Coast Community College District.    
Mission Statement:  Nancy Jones said that a task force, a subcommittee, of the Mission, Plan, and Budget Committee (MPB) is looking at the Coastline Mission Statement, as MPB is supposed to do every year.  The current Coastline Mission Statement is “Coastline Community College is committed to student learning through accessible and flexible education within and beyond the traditional classroom.”  The Mission Review Task Force suggested the following change in wording at its October 21, 2009, meeting:  “Coastline Community College is committed to academic excellence by providing quality, accessible, and flexible education to students within and beyond the traditional classroom.”  Nancy asked for input from the Senate.  Ken Leighton said that he liked the emphasis on “academic excellence.”  Marilyn Fry asked if we could include something about basic skills in the mission statement.  This should be part of our mission in the future for our students.  Nancy Jones said that the task force looked at many examples of mission statements from other colleges.  Many of them list all the programs and departments that a college participates in.  The task force did not think it was a good idea to just give a list of the programs of the College.  Gayle Berggren asked about some special programs of the College like the Early College High School in China, the incarcerated student population, and the Military Education Program.  Ann Holliday said that the Accreditation Team said that our mission statement did not cover all of our students.  If we define who are students are, we limit ourselves.

Cheryl Chapman mentioned the media-rich content in our online courses, wherein text, visual information, and assessment are provided.

Other Resolutions at the Fall 2009 ASCCC Plenary Session:  Nancy Jones asked the Senators for their advice for how she should vote on some of the resolutions that will be presented at the plenary session this month.

F09 4.02 is a resolution recommending a Transfer Degree.  The idea is that a college could give a student a transfer degree that is not necessarily an AA Degree:  one that shows that the student has completed 60 units, including all the General Education requirements needed for transfer and 18 units in a major.  This was written by Stephanie Dumont of Golden West College.  This would mean that a college could give a student a transfer degree that guaranteed that the student was ready to transfer even though he or she did not complete some local requirements such as “information competency” or physical education.  Coastline doesn’t have any of these local requirements that are above and beyond the courses necessary to transfer, but many schools do.  Therefore, many students just leave a community college with their 60 units and transfer to the four-year university of their choice; the college doesn’t get any credit for educating that student since he or she hasn’t applied for or completed an AA degree. 
F09 8.01 is “Early Messaging to Identify and Award Certificates and Degrees.”  This would require colleges to identify students who are close to achieving a certificate or degree and to notify these students and encourage them to take the few classes left to achieve this goal.  Gayle Berggren said that this would take a great deal of computer programming.  Ann Holliday said that it would be difficult in Banner.  She would hate to see the State spend millions of dollars making this a requirement in all colleges.  Ken Leighton said that maybe we could add this to our “Banner Wish List.”  Cheryl Stewart said that the concern is that the community colleges are not graduating enough students of color.  Such a system could help millions of students in California by consolidating all their courses taken at several colleges together to help them achieve degrees and certificates.  Cheryl Chapman said that in MyCCC we may be able to link them through the student portal within the District.  Terry Thacker asked whether this wasn’t part of matriculation.  Ann Holliday said that we need to remember that students need to take some responsibility for themselves.  For example, most of our Coastline students don’t even use their District e-mail accounts so they miss information.  Cheryl Stewart said that we have a special category of student who requires “hand holding.”  These students don’t come from families where their parents or siblings have gone to colleges or universities.  They don’t know how to navigate the educational system.  Counselor Susan Winterbourne said that Saddleback College has a system that allows students to do their own audit; they can determine what classes they have taken that count toward certain degrees or certificates.  Coastline is looking into this system. 
Nancy Jones said that we will have committee reports at the next meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 2:30 p.m.
Recorded by Marilyn M. Fry  

Distribution:


Management Team



GWC Senate


CCC PDI




OCC Senate


CCC SAC




Dean Mancina (CFE/AFT)


Chancellor's Cabinet



Barbara Price (CCA/CTA/NEA)


Board of Trustees

PAGE  
6

